MIDDLETON STONEY PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD IN THE VILLAGE HALL ON MONDAY 10 NOVEMBER 2014 AT 7.30PM

Present:

Mr A J Fulljames






Chairman

Mrs C Allmond

Mrs D Pay
Mr P Maggs

Mr A F Hickman






Clerk

1. APOLOGIES

Councillor Mrs Fulljames, Mr Brown.
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

None 

3. MINUTES
Minutes of meeting of 22 September 2014 were approved. 

4. MATTERS ARISING
Aircraft Noise
· The Clerk had received a telephone call from a Flight Lieutenant Dave Howell, Flying Complaints Officer at RAF Brize Norton to thank us for our communication. He promised to reply in writing to our letter but no response has been received to date. Mr Fulljames had provided further details of breaches in the flying arrangements and Mr Maggs has also recorded instances and will provide these. Mr Maggs then suggested, in view of the tardy response that we should now escalate or correspondence (together with details of the latest breaches) to Air Officer Commanding at RAF High Wycombe and members agreed. The Clerk will attend. 
Surface Water Drainage
· Mr Maggs has photographs of the drains in Bicester Road which are blocked and he agreed to write to OCC Highways Department. 

Waste Bin – Bicester Road
· In recent correspondence CDC has reported that this bin is damaged. It was repaired some time ago but now needs further attention. The Clerk will investigate what may be done and report back.   
5. FINANCE
Since the last meeting receipts and payments were: 
General Fund

	Income
	
	Expenditure
	

	Bank Interest
Precept

PO Rent 2nd Qtr
	£      1.65
£1600.00

£      3.00
	Safe Custody Fee
A J Fulljames re British Legion wreath
	£    1.00

£   30.00


Village Hall
	Income
	
	Expenditure
	

	PO Rent 2nd Qtr
	£    75.00
	
	


Playground

	Income
	
	Expenditure
	

	Interest 5% Tsy Stock 2014
Non Bank transactions conducted by Computershare:

Proceeds 5% Tsy Stock 2014
	£  100.00
£4000.00
	Non Bank transactions conducted by Computershare: 

Purchase £2845.15 8% Tsy Stock 2021

Purchase of 92 days accrued interest 

Commission Fee
	£3914.35

£    57.84

£    27.81


Sub Station Lease 

· Legal arrangements are still proceeding. The Clerk has again written to Brethertons to obtain an up-date but we await a response. This matter has now been outstanding since January 2014. The Chairman agreed to speak with Steven Neasham of Brethertons to attempt to move matters along. 
Audit 

· Members noted that BDO LLP has completed the Audit for the year and Section 3 has been signed. We had been requested to make one minor amendment to the Asset Register which has been done. 

Interest on 8% Treasury Stock 2021
· Re-investment has taken place in £2845.15 of 8% Treasury Stock and interest will continue to be credited to the Playground account. After discussion members agreed that in future this income should be accrued within the Playground Account to assist with any major capital projects which may be required in future.  This will mean that the full costs of maintaining the Playground will need to be met from the Precept. 

6. PLAYGROUND
· The Clerk has received assurance from CDC that the litter bin (along with the others in the Village) will be visited on a weekly basis, emptied as required and bin liners changed.  Mrs O’Dwyer has been advised. 
7.VILLAGE HALL
· No serious issues to report although some attention may be needed to the internal ceiling cladding in one particular spot. Mrs Pay is dealing.

· An issue has been raised re the state of the curtains. Mrs Pay will deal as necessary.

· VH Sign – quotations have been received but cost seems high. A further decision is awaited.

8. CORRESPONDENCE
· CDC advises that the first draft of the new Register of Local Heritage Assets will be published in early 2015. Middleton Stoney did not make a submission. 

· Parish Liaison Meeting will take place on Wednesday 12 November and the Chairman and Mr Maggs will attend.
· OCC advise that CDC has terminated its agency agreement with OCC to maintain the verges and roundabouts in the district. The Parish Council is invited to enter into an agency agreement with OCC directly which would allow us two free cuts per annum. Any further cuts would be at our expense. OCC will advise the cost of extra cuts in due course when the area of grass has been ascertained and a further decision as to extra maintenance can be made. 
9. PLANNING MATTERS 
Cherwell District Council – Local Plan. 

· Mr Maggs reported that he had attended the District Council Meeting on 20 October. He was critical of the conduct of the meeting in that many members of the public were present but had to sit through an extremely long agenda before the motion to approve the modifications to the Plan was moved. Mr Maggs was allowed to speak for 5 minutes to outline our serious concerns regarding the traffic impacts of the proposal to allow a further 1600 houses at Heyford Park. Councillor Mr Fulljames spoke in his capacity as District Councillor.  

· In the event there was no serious debate on the modifications and they were approved with only one vote against (Councillor Fulljames) and two abstentions. The modifications have now been submitted and the Hearing Sessions forming part of the examination of the Local Plan will re-commence on 9 December. 

· The Chairman will continue to pursue the traffic and sustainability issues surrounding Heyford Park with CDC Officers. The Chairman will also represent MSPC at two of the Hearing Sessions at the examination of the Local Plan.  
Dorchester Group (DG) - Heyford Park (HP) – Proposed Neighbourhood Plan (NP)  

· As noted above we have objected to the extra housing proposed for HP under the modified Cherwell Local Plan. Mr Maggs is to attend a meeting with CDC and other parishes at Bodicote on Thursday 13th November at which he will indicate that in view of our position we will withdraw Middleton Stoney from the NP process.  
Smiths of Bletchington
· MW.0074/14 and MW.0077/14 – Incinerator Bottom Ash Aggregate (IBAA) Storage. Now approved. 

Ardley EfW – Incinerator.
· MW.0144/12 – Condition 8 (restoration) and Condition 58 (aftercare). Now approved.
Under Urgent Business arrangements we had agreed response to: 
· MW.0108/14 – Installation of 2 ISO Containers. No objection and now approved. 
· MW.0115/14 – Travel Plan. No objection and now approved.
North West Bicester - Eco Town (NWB) 
Under Urgent Business arrangements we had agreed response to: 
· 14/01641/OUT - A2Dominion South Limited – Development of 900 houses, some commercial development, leisure, social and community facilities, primary school, secondary school and energy centre – land adjacent to Bicester Road and SW of Avonbury Business Centre. 
· In line with our response for 14/01384/OUT submitted in September we have restated our concerns re the logic of replacing Howes Lane (currently part of the Bicester perimeter road) with a ‘single carriageway, low speed’ road through the new site. If this new road is also subject to traffic calming measures then it will be wholly unsuitable as a perimeter road especially for HGVs and undermines the usefulness of the newly created Vendee Drive. 

· The Chairman reported that Councillor Mrs Fulljames and other OCC Councillors representing the Bicester area are continuing to press OCC Officers over the proposed re-alignment of Howes Lane.  

Albion Land Limited.

· 14/01675/OUT – Albion Land Ltd – 53,000 sq ft of commercial (B8, B2 and ancillary B1) and 4.5ha of residential use on OS parcel 4200 adjoining and NE of A4095 and adjoining SW of Howes Lane, Bicester. This site is at the southern end of the NW Bicester Eco-Town site, it is not in our parish we have not been officially consulted. However, since we are consultees for the Eco-town site and we had responded to an earlier (withdrawn) application from Albion Land in 2012 we have chosen to submit a response. 

· We had objected to the earlier application on the basis that the major part of the development was a warehousing and distribution centre (B8) and was inappropriate for this site and Members agreed that we should re-iterate our earlier objections.
· Such a development is likely to attract a considerable volume of additional traffic to the area and we are particularly concerned that traffic accessing the site from the North will inevitably leave M40 at Junction 10 and then pass through the village of Middleton Stoney which will add to the already considerable problems at the cross roads (B4030/B430) in the centre of the village.  
· Should the application be approved then a routeing agreement should be put in place for HGV traffic (defined as vehicles in excess of 7.5 tonnes) using the site. The routeing agreement should stipulate access to and from the site via the A41 and Vendee Drive, ensuring that such traffic will not be able to access the site via the B4030 and the B430 through the village of Middleton Stoney. This must also apply to construction traffic.  

· There are a considerable number of unused industrial sites in Bicester which should be considered for redevelopment in preference to the proposed greenfield site. Alternatively there are also other ‘brownfield’ sites, including surplus MOD estate, which would be significantly more suitable and would provide better access to M40/Rail network. Whilst we believe that Bicester has enough warehouses, if more are required they could be located amongst those on the Eastern Ring Road which offers better transport connections. Alternatively, if the proposed development cannot be accommodated within redeveloped existing industrial units then it could be located at Graven Hill & the Bicester Business Park. 

· Given the other applications for housing at the Eco- Town site submitted by A2 Dominion (see above) we also believe the application for housing in this location is premature. 
· The Chairman will monitor the progress of the application and it will be decided by CDC Planning Committee in due course.   

Under Urgent Business arrangements we had agreed response to: 
· 14/01691/F – The Garden Cottage School Lane – Mr C Davies. We had advised neighbours of details of this application and where it may be viewed. PC has no objections assuming neighbours raise no specific planning issues.  
10. OXON CC
No report.    

11. CHERWELL DC
Councillor Andrew Fulljames has nothing further to add to the issues raised above.

12. TRAFFIC
· Weight limit on Northbound B430. The Chairman will continue to attempt to liaise with Ardley with Fewcott and Weston-on-the-Green Parish Councils to progress lobbying of OCC.
Community Speedwatch
· Following a leaflet drop in the village to outline the scheme 11 villagers have expressed an interest in volunteering. Members agreed that it is now possible to take the next step of arranging a briefing meeting for the volunteers with Thames Valley Police and the Clerk will facilitate this. 

· Members stressed that in order to be successful and before the PC undertakes expenditure on monitoring equipment and signage a coordinator will need to be selected from amongst the volunteers to take responsibility for the organisation of any events. 
Traffic to and from Dewars Farm Quarry
· Following the last meeting the Clerk had written to the other three contractors using the quarry for materials in respect of the East/West Rail Link - Graham Churchill, KSD Haulage and Lynch. It was stressed that contractors should observe speed limits and ensure loads were sheeted. One response had been received from Lynch to say that its drivers had been reminded of their responsibilities. 
13. PARISHIONERS’ COMMENTS
· A further resident had raised the issue of provision of a dig bin (or bins). After a further discussion members felt that dog bins should not be necessary for our village. The Clerk will advise the resident of the position. 
14. ANY OTHER BUSINESS
None.
15. NEXT MEETING
The next meeting will be held on 12 January 2015 at the earlier time of 7.00pm. 
Meeting closed at 8.30pm        
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